

November 2020

med dialogue series | no. 31

Regional Program Political Dialogue South Mediterranean



Europe-Mediterranean-Africa Commercial Connectivity: Geopolitical Opportunities and Challenges

Michaël Tanchum

The scramble to establish Africa-to-Europe commercial corridors has given rise to a new global engagement with North Africa that is reshaping the basic economic architecture and the geopolitics of the region. With China, Russia, Turkey, and the Arab Gulf states playing increasingly significant roles in the development of these corridors in the southern Mediterranean, the European Union system confronts a pressing strategic challenge to form a coherent and effective policy in North Africa. The manner and extent to which the European Union (EU) exercises leadership in the development of trans-Mediterranean connectivity will determine the parameters of its future geopolitical influence in North Africa and the effectiveness of the EU's efforts to develop a comprehensive partnership with Africa as a whole.

Three Trans-Mediterranean Corridors Emerging in the Global Pivot to Africa

By the middle of this decade, Africa will have over 100 cities with more than one million inhabitants.¹ International efforts to establish Africa-to-Europe connectivity emerged as part of the unprecedented wave of economic growth that swept across Africa during the past decade, unleashing a surge in global engagement with most of the continent. China became Africa's top trade partner while Russia and Turkey massively expanded their trade relationships on the continent, witnessing rates of growth in trade that surpassed the European Union by a factor of seven and five respectively.² From 2010 to 2016, Ankara opened 26 embassies in Africa as part of its push to expand Turkey's economic and political footprint across the continent.³ The Arab Gulf states have similarly increased their engagement with Africa. The nations of North Africa themselves, with their complex 'triple heritage' of Arab, African, and Mediterranean identities, began pivoting economically to Africa as well, exploiting their key geographic position on the Mediterranean's southern shores, to be the conduits for the new flows of goods, resources, energy, and capital. Morocco, Algeria, and Egypt are the respective geo-political gatekeepers of three emerging trans-Mediterranean corridors of Africa-to-Europe connectivity. This new status has enabled Rabat, Algiers and Cairo to exercise greater autonomy, recalibrating with whom and on what terms they engage in foreign partnerships. At the same time, the Maghreb itself has become an arena of intense global competition over the nexus of trade routes, energy transit routes, and industrial manufacturing value chains that connect Europe, Africa, and Middle East.

Among the three emerging corridors, Morocco's West Africa-to-Western Europe corridor is the most advanced in its development while the Egyptian-based East Africa-to-Eastern Mediterranean corridor is at a preliminary stage of development, albeit with enormous economic potential. The central corridor based in Algeria is still in formation and is witnessing a jockeying among international actors to establish a successful corridor. The requirements for a successful Africa-to-Europe corridor reflect two fundamental needs in Africa's current growth phase more generally – increased commercial connectivity to consumer markets and a larger industrial manufacturing base. As the Moroccan example shows, corridors emerge only where the requisite large investments in port, rail, and road infrastructure are coupled with an industrial base anchored in a manufacturing value chain. The Moroccan example as well as the Algerian example also show that if the

European Union system does not work effectively to partner with North African nations to meet these requirements then EU member states playing leading roles in trans-Mediterranean connectivity will partner with actors outside the union. The Egyptian example is a case wherein the already deeply entrenched positions of China, Russia, and several Arab Gulf states show the necessity of an EU system involvement to ensure a European role in trans-Mediterranean connectivity. Ultimately, the configuration of Africa-to-Europe value chains that result from how the Maghreb nations manage their respective sets of foreign partnerships will establish the geopolitical framework of these emerging trans-regional commercial architectures for years to come.



Morocco's West Africa-to-Western Europe Corridor: The Value of Value Chains

Morocco's success in advancing its West Africa-to-Western Europe commercial corridor stems from the considerable investments made by Rabat and its foreign partners in the concurrent development of both Morocco's transportation infrastructure and its industrial base, anchoring Morocco's emerging trans-Mediterranean commercial connectivity in manufacturing value chains. Morocco's construction of its *al-Boraq* high-speed rail line – Africa's first high-speed rail transportation – has established Morocco's unrivaled

position as an Africa-to-Europe commercial corridor. Inaugurated on 15 November 2018, the \$2.3 billion first segment of landmark high-speed line was built as a Franco-Moroccan joint venture. Extending 362 km from Morocco's major industrial port city of Tangier to the country's economic center of Casablanca, the line cut the previous travel time by more than half.⁴ The *al-Boraq* line is a component of Morocco's ambitious Plan Rail Maroc 2040 to modernize Morocco's railway system, including 1,500 km of additional high-speed rail links that have already started to form the overland transportation backbone of a France-led, Africa-to-Europe industrial chain.⁵

The *al-Boraq* line is linked to Morocco's new state-of-the-art Tanger Med port⁶ on the country's Mediterranean coast 40 km east of Tangier. Tanger Med is the flagship project of Morocco's 2030 Strategy port plan,⁷ under which Rabat is investing upwards of \$7 billion in its network of ports, adding a strategically significant amount of container capacity on its Mediterranean coast. The \$1.5 billion Tanger Med 2 capacity expansion was supported by considerable Chinese investment.⁸ With the opening of its new terminals in late June 2019, Tanger Med became the Mediterranean's largest port, surpassing Spain's Algeciras and Valencia ports, with a total in container capacity of 9 million twenty-foot equivalent units (TEU).⁹

In June 2019, French automobile manufacturer Groupe PSA, Europe's second largest automaker, opened a manufacturing plant in Kénitra, north of Rabat, because of the *al-Boraq* high-speed rail link to the Tanger Med port.¹⁰ Setting the precedent for Groupe PSA's Kénitra plant, Group Renault, in 2012, located its second Moroccan manufacturing plant in Tangier in order to benefit from the expanded Tanger Med Port and the rail link to it. Within five years of opening its plant, Renault produced its millionth vehicle. Europe's third largest automaker presently sends six trainloads of Renault vehicles daily from its Tangier factory to the Tanger Med port for shipment.¹¹

Rabat's highest strategic priority in its railway development program is the creation of a high-speed rail link from Tangier to Lagouira (La Güera) in the southernmost point of the Western Sahara region, which Morocco considers its Southern Provinces.¹² Running from Morocco's Tanger-Med Port across and down the length of the Atlantic coast to the Mauritanian border, the Tangier-Lagouira line will create a high-speed commercial transportation corridor from the shores of the western Mediterranean to the border of West Africa.¹³

The *al-Boraq* high-speed rail line, as a French-Moroccan joint venture, is emblematic of France's traditional role as Morocco's leading foreign investment partner as well as Paris' new push to be seen as a positive change-agent for African economic development. France provided 51% of the financing for the project with Morocco providing another 27%. The remaining 22% of the project was financed by development funds from the United Arab Emirates (UAE), Saudi Arabia, and Kuwait.¹⁴ Along with France, the GCC nations – in particular the UAE – have been the mainstays of foreign investment in Morocco.¹⁵ The *al-Boraq* line reflects the fact that France's main partners in facilitating Morocco's transformative infrastructure development are the UAE, Saudi Arabia, and other GCC states.

The EU27 collectively is Morocco's largest trade partner, accounting for 55% of Morocco's 2019 total bilateral trade volume.¹⁶ Nonetheless, France's EU27 partners have not been leading investors in Morocco's infrastructure development, although companies from the other EU member states will invest in opening their own production sites in Morocco to participate in the French-led industrial value chain. France's principal partners for strategic economic engagement with Morocco are Abu Dhabi and Riyadh, not Madrid, Rome, or even Berlin.

The future nature of Morocco's West Africa-to-Western Europe Commercial corridor will be determined by how infrastructure investment is integrated with industrial manufacturing chains, as illustrated by Morocco's successful automotive industry. Africa's leading auto manufacturer with a current capacity to produce over 700,000 vehicles per year, Morocco's automotive manufacturing industry is the current centerpiece of the country's West Africa-to-Western Europe Corridor. Automotive sectors sales are the leading manufacturing component of Morocco's export-driven economy in which foreign trade accounts for approximately 88 percent of Morocco's GDP. In early 2019, automotive sectors sales accounted for 27.6 percent of Morocco's exports.¹⁷ Morocco's automotive industry created nearly 117,000 jobs in Morocco between 2014 and 2018, accounting for 28.8% percent of job creation in the country.¹⁸

Morocco's present vehicle production is led by French manufacturers Groupe Renault and Groupe PSA, supported by approximately 200 international suppliers operating their own manufacturing plants in the country. Leading European automotive component manufacturers operating in Morocco include major firms headquartered in Germany, France, Italy, Spain, and Belgium.¹⁹ Some Chinese manufacturers are using the opportunity of Groupe PSA's new car manufacturing plant in Kénitra to integrate into the French-led European value chain. Following Groupe PSA's June 2019 announcement of its intention to build the plant, China's CITIC Dicastal, a global leader in the manufacture of lightweight aluminum cast components for automotive systems, announced that it would open a \$400 million plant in Kénitra, with a capacity to produce 6 million pieces annually to supply parts to PSA Groupe.

China's attempt to establish its own industrial chain in Morocco has so far proven less successful. In December 2017, China's electrical vehicle manufacturer BYD inked a deal to build a 2,500-person plant to become Morocco's third automaker.²⁰ However, BYD's plans have stalled in large part due to China's debacle in constructing the Mohammed VI Tangier Tech City, highlighting the critical synergy between infrastructure development and manufacturing value chains. A \$10 billion hi-tech industrial zone project, Tangier Tech City was slated to attract 200 multinational firms and 100 Chinese corporations to open state-of-the-art manufacturing facilities.²¹ Tangier Tech City constituted China's opportunity *par excellence* to establish a production base in Morocco, but the project turned into a fiasco for Beijing involving issues of ownership that has raised questions about China's ability co-exist in Morocco's international commercial ecosystem.²² China's Haite Group was forced to withdraw from Tangier Tech City's construction. Even though the China Communications Construction Company (CCCC) stepped in to construct a zone of only one-third the size of the original project, unresolved issues remain between CCCC and Morocco.²³ BYD's electric vehicle plant was designated for the troubled Tangier Tech City, and the project's implementation has been bogged down with delays to the consternation of Moroccan officials.²⁴

Morocco's desire to diversify its strategic relationships has prompted Rabat's significant openings toward China and Russia. Paralleling the growth in Sino-Moroccan relations, a rapprochement between Morocco and Russia has been slowly and cautiously taking place since King Mohammed VI's 2016 visit to Moscow. Morocco's other key Mediterranean port project is the \$3.2 billion Nador Med West industrial port complex in the Bay of Bentoya, intended to be a central energy port in the western Mediterranean linked to Morocco's new rail transportation networks.²⁵ In October 23, 2019, Russian state development corporation VEB concluded a deal to build a petrochemical complex and oil refinery with a target capacity of 200,00 barrels per day.²⁶ The Russian firm will locate the \$2.3-billion-dollar facility in northern Morocco and use the rail links to the Nador Med West port to ship its products.

France remains bereft of European partners willing to play a strategic role in Morocco's infrastructure development. To the extent there is an absence of strategic coordination in Morocco between France and other EU members or with the EU system, Morocco's Africa-to-Europe corridor will increasingly depend on the strategic relationship between France and its Arab Gulf partners. Instead of the EU's "five partnerships" framework for African development, the confluence of strategic interests among Rabat, Paris, Abu Dhabi and Riyadh will set the terms for Morocco's West Africa-to-Western Europe commercial corridor.

The Competition for a Central Corridor: The Connectivity Battle for Algiers

The efforts to develop a Europe-to-Africa corridor through the Central Maghreb fundamentally revolve around Algeria's road connectivity within the Trans-African Highway system, starting in the country's capital Algiers. The recently formed Turkey-Italy-Tunisia transportation network that slices across the center of the Mediterranean, creating an arc of commercial connectivity from the Maghreb to the wider Black Sea is currently the leading contender to form a Europe-to-Africa corridor via the central Maghreb that utilizes Algeria's connectivity. The UAE, whose Dubai-based DP World operates Algeria's own Algiers and Djen Djen ports as well as the northern Mediterranean ports of Tarragona, Spain and Marseilles-Fos (France's largest port) remains a potential rival. However, the main challenge emerging to Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network is being posed by China's effort to construct *El Hamdania*, a large-scale transshipment port in Cherchell.

The Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network's central hub is Italy's deep-sea port of Taranto located on the Italian peninsula's southern tip in the strategic heart of the Mediterranean Sea. Managed by Turkish port operator Yilport, the Taranto port began servicing the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network in early July 2020. The Taranto-Tunisia segment network simultaneously forms the core link of a potential Europe-to-Africa commercial transportation corridor, by connecting North Africa's coast to the major markets and manufacturing centers of Italy, Germany, and northern Europe via Italy and Europe's high-speed rail systems. From Tunisia's Bizerte port, the corridor can also link by highway to Algiers, the Mediterranean coastal terminal for the Trans-Saharan Highway (Route 2 in the Trans-African Highway (TAH) system), potentially extending the Italy-to-Tunisia corridor southward into West Africa as far as Lagos, Nigeria.

The Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network is a multi-modal transportation route whose Europe-to-Africa segment extends from the network's central node at Taranto to Malta and then the ports of Bizerte and Sfax in Tunisia.²⁷ The Taranto-Malta maritime link is also supported by the European Union as the southernmost link in the EU's own "Scandinavian-Mediterranean Corridor," one of the nine core network corridors of the European Commission's Trans-European Transportation Network, or TEN-T, program.²⁸ TEN-T's Scandinavian-Mediterranean Corridor is the EU's central north-south transportation artery, a route spanning the Scandinavian peninsula, Denmark, Germany, Austria, Italy, and Malta. Because the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network's Taranto-Malta segment was previously designated as TEN-T's Scandinavian-Mediterranean corridor's southern terminal link, Turkey could become the operator of the hub of what may become the most prized Europe-to-Africa corridor. By interconnecting the EU's Scandinavian-Mediterranean Corridor with Africa's Algeria-to-Nigeria Trans-Saharan Highway, the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network's Italy-Tunisia segment potentially forms the vital link for the creation of a mega-corridor spanning Europe and Africa from 60° N. latitude to 6° N. latitude.

The Turkish port operator Yilport is the commercial juggernaut that is assembling the transformative connectivity of the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network. A subsidiary of the private family-owned group Yildirim Holding Inc. headed by its chairman Robert Yüksel Yildirim, Yilport entered into a 49-year concession agreement to operate the Taranto port on July 30, 2019, committing a total of €400 million for the terminal's renovation and expansion.²⁹ Yilport's development program envisions an ambitious expansion of Taranto's capacity to 4 million TEU by 2028.³⁰

Connecting the dots of the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia corridor is CMA CGM, the world's fourth largest container transportation and shipping company, in which Yilport chief Robert Yüksel Yildirim is a 24% stakeholder.³¹ CMA CGM began service to the Taranto port on July 10, 2020, marking the resumption of container traffic at Taranto after a five-year hiatus. Taranto is now the geographic crown jewel in CMA CGM's TURMED service that already links Turkey and Tunisia via Malta.³² In addition to Yildirim's one-quarter share in CMA CGM, Yilport owns a 50% stake in Malta's Freeport Terminal at the Marsaxlokk port on the island's southern coast.³³ Roughly equidistant between Taranto and Tunis, Yilport's Malta terminal forms an important logistics center for the Africa-to-Europe segment of the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia corridor.

Italy is Algeria's overall largest trade partner as well as Algeria's largest export market.³⁴ Rome has long promoted trilateral energy interconnectivity between Algeria, Tunisia, and Italy, the most emblematic symbol of which is the Trans-Mediterranean (Transmed) natural gas pipeline that links Algeria, Tunisia, Sicily, and the Italian mainland.³⁵ The electricity grids of Algeria, Tunisia, and Italy similarly are scheduled to become interconnected in 2025 upon the completion of 192 km-long, 600MW undersea cable between Tunisia and Sicily.³⁶

Mirroring its efforts at creating Italo-Tunisian-Algerian energy interconnectivity, Italy has literally laid the groundwork for the expansion of the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia corridor's extension to Algeria. Over the past decade, Italy's leading construction firms have been deeply involved in the modernization of Algeria's road system, including the mega-project East-West highway traversing the entire length of Algeria parallel to the country's coast. Italy's Anas International and ITALCONSULT are building the 399 km eastern most segment that runs from Bordj Bon Arreridj to the Tunisian border.³⁷ The upgrade accounts for over half the 783 km distance between Tunisia's port of Bizerte, the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia corridor's African landfall, and Algiers, the northern starting point of the Trans-Saharan highway.

Without having coupled Algeria's transportation infrastructure development with investments in local industrial production linked to a manufacturing value chain, Italy's role in Algeria's commercial connectivity remains far from certain as Turkey's military presence in neighboring Libya³⁸ is rewriting the geopolitical rules of the Maghreb. Turkey's overt military intervention during the first half of 2020 to preserve Libya's Government of National Accord (GNA) has created an important strategic beachhead for Turkey in the central Maghreb, increasing Ankara's political and economic clout in neighboring Tunis and Algiers. Turkey's new outsized military presence in Libya now serves as a platform from which Ankara can promote its program to create Afro-Mediterranean commercial connectivity via the central Maghreb states and expand its economic reach both in the Maghreb and South of the Sahara. Already in 2019, Turkey became the largest exporter to Libya after China, surpassing the EU and earning Turkey [\\$1.53 billion](#) in revenue. One month into Turkey's game-changing Libya intervention, Turkey's President Recep Tayyip Erdoğan visited Algeria on January 26, 2020, where he announced the goal of raising Turkey-Algeria bilateral trade to \$5 billion. Turkey has already made a strong inroads in Algeria through [\\$3.5 billion dollars of investments](#), ranking Turkey as one of the country's top foreign investors. Declaring Algeria as "one of our strategic partners in North Africa," during his January 2020 visit Erdoğan [explained](#), "Algeria is one of Turkey's most important gateways to the Maghreb and Africa."

Although careful to maintain a strict neutrality in the Libyan civil war,³⁹ Tunisia has been drawn into a deeper defense relationship with Ankara.⁴⁰ While Italy does constitute Tunisia's second largest trade partner,⁴¹ Italy's position is being undermined by the sizable investments in Tunisia by Turkey's strategic partner Qatar. Following a pattern witnessed elsewhere in Africa,⁴² Turkey has been seeking to advance military cooperation with Tunisia while Qatar has focused on economic investment. With approximately \$3 billion of investments in Tunisia,⁴³ Qatar ranks as Tunisia's second largest investor, behind France but ahead of both Italy and Germany.⁴⁴

While the Turkey-Qatar partnership has gained economic and political influence in the central Maghreb, it has not secured a dominant position in the development of central Africa-to Europe corridor either. Bizerte and Sfax, along with Tunisia's four other medium-sized ports, do not provide an economy of scale to sustain an economic corridor, while it remains unclear when construction will begin on Tunisia's proposed deep-sea port at Enfidha.⁴⁵ In the absence of a modern deep-sea port, the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network would become a sub-system in China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) architecture, as both Taranto and Bizerte have been the subject of discussions between Chinese port operators, the current operators, and local authorities.⁴⁶ The incorporation of the Turkey-Italy-Tunisia network into a BRI-oriented central corridor may be accomplished with China's construction of *El Hamdania* port in the Algerian municipality of Cherchell. Following China's CITIC Construction's success in building most of Algeria's East-West highway,⁴⁷ Algiers inked a deal in 2016 with the China State Construction Engineering Corporation and the China Harbor Engineering Company to construct *El Hamdania* as a massive transshipment port located about 60 km west of Algiers.⁴⁸ With a container capacity of 6.5 million TEU, *El Hamdania* could function as the hub of a Africa-to-Europe corridor linked to the Taranto port.

In July 2019, the Algerian government ratified and confirmed by presidential decree its September 2018 Memorandum of Understanding with China in which Algeria agreed to participate in Beijing's BRI program.⁴⁹ Slowed but not deterred by COVID19 nor Algeria's changing political environment, Beijing's China International Development Cooperation Agency signed, on 11 October 2020, an economic and technical cooperation agreement with Algiers to deepen Algeria's BRI participation.⁵⁰ Nonetheless, requiring seven years of construction at a current estimated cost of \$6 billion,⁵¹ whether and when *El Hamdania* will actually be completed remains uncertain.

Egypt's East Africa-to-Eastern Mediterranean Corridor to Eastern and Central Europe

With approximately 103 million inhabitants, Egypt has the largest population of any Mediterranean nation and the third largest in Africa. In 2019, thanks to its large offshore natural gas deposits and smart energy policies, Egypt achieved natural gas self-sufficiency and became a net energy exporter. Combined with

massive investments in renewable energy power generation, Egypt is on the threshold of becoming both a natural gas and electricity export hub – a development, which if it materializes, carries the potential to radically reconfigure the pattern of energy connectivity between Europe, Africa, and the Middle East.⁵² In a parallel manner, Egypt is moving toward becoming a hub for an East Africa-to-Eastern Mediterranean commercial transportation corridor that connects with the European mainland at the massive Chinese-run transshipment port in Piraeus, Greece. From its facilities in Piraeus, port operator China Ocean Shipping Company (COSCO) provides freight rail service through the Balkans and Central Europe to reach Austria, the Czech Republic, Germany, and Poland, extending the East Africa-to-Eastern Mediterranean corridor to the major markets and manufacturing centers of Eastern and Central Europe.⁵³

Egypt maintains several ports on its Mediterranean coast and has been engaged in a program to increase its total container capacity to partner with Piraeus as the dominant transshipment hubs in the Eastern Mediterranean. The Alexandria port and its auxiliary *El Dekheila* port have a combined container capacity of 1.5 TEU and handle the majority of the Egypt's foreign trade.⁵⁴ The port is run by a Hong Kong-based Hutchison Port Holdings, as a joint venture between Hutchison, the Alexandria Port Authority, and Saudi Al Blagha Holdings.⁵⁵ Egypt has also signed an agreement with Hutchison for the company to develop and operate a 2 million TEU port at the nearby Abu Qir peninsula that is scheduled for operation in 2022.⁵⁶ Further east on the Mediterranean coast are the important ports of Damietta with a container capacity of 1.2 million TEU and the East Said Port in the Suez Canal Economic Zone with a container capacity of 5.4 million TEU.⁵⁷ The Suez Canal Container Terminal (SCCT) at East Port Said is owned by APM (55%) and COSCO (20%) with the remaining 25% stake split among the Suez Canal Authority, the National Bank of Egypt, and Egyptian private sector participants. In addition to being a large transshipment terminal, the SCCT services the East Port Said Industrial Zone and the Suez Canal Economic Zone mega-project as a whole. Since President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi launching of Egypt's Sustainable Development Strategy: Vision 2030 in 2015, China has become the largest investor in Egypt's Suez Canal Economic Zone mega-project.⁵⁸ Russia, which signed a 2018 comprehensive strategic partnership treaty with Egypt,⁵⁹ arguably enjoys an even closer relationship with the Sisi government,⁶⁰ engaging in a deep military partnership with Egypt in addition to significant economic investments including in the East Port Said zone.⁶¹

Egypt's major Red Sea port at Sokhna in the Gulf of Suez forms the southern development area of the Suez Canal Economic Zone and is also connected by rail to East Port Said. Operated by the UAE's DP World, Sokhna is undergoing a \$520 million expansion that will soon provide the port with a total container capacity of 1.75 million TEU.⁶² The port expansion is intended to better serve CMA CGM Jeddex service that connects Sokhna to the East African ports of Mogadishu and Mombasa.⁶³ Combined with Egypt's Mediterranean ports in the Suez and in the greater Alexandria region, the Jeddex service creates an East Africa-to-Eastern Mediterranean sea route but the East African coastal connections have limited connectivity with the burgeoning economies of East Africa and the route is insufficient to form the mainstay of a commercial corridor.

The emerging East Africa-to-Eastern Mediterranean commercial corridor centered in Egypt is a multi-modal corridor whose African segment will be primarily based on rail connectivity and secondarily road connectivity. The 10,228 km Cape Town-to-Cairo highway known Trans-African Highway 4 (TAH-4) connects eight other countries from southern, East Africa, and the Horn of Africa to Egypt at the highway's northern terminus in Cairo. However, Egypt's conflict with Ethiopia over the latter's Grand Ethiopian Renaissance Dam (GERD) on the Blue Nile and the current ethnic insurgency in Ethiopia's northern Tigray region may hamper TAH-4's role in the corridor. Accordingly, Cairo has already prioritized shifting its commercial transportation from road to rail.

Egypt is creating rail connectivity with Sudan that could forge a new north-south rail corridor with the White Nile countries with whom Egypt is more closely aligned, extending southward to Egypt's partner Tanzania and the other East African countries of the wider Lake Victoria basin. This development has been facilitated by Egypt's warming relation with the new Sudanese government after the April 2019 ouster of Sudan's former strongman President Omar al-Bashir and the multibillion-dollar support provided to Sudan's new government by Egypt's close strategic partners the UAE and Saudi Arabia.⁶⁴ On 25 October, 2020, Egypt and Sudan signed a new transportation connectivity agreement that will create modern rail connections between Egypt and Sudan.⁶⁵ The first rail link of the project will be constructed with funding from the Kuwait Fund for

Economic Development and will run from Egypt's southern city of Aswan to the Sudanese border town of Wadi Halfa, which presently is the northern terminus of Sudan's rail line from the country's capital Khartoum. Combined with the eventual upgrade and completion of South Sudan's rail links between its borders with Sudan and Uganda, Egypt will preside over a rail corridor that links the booming economies of East Africa to Eastern Mediterranean coast. With maritime connectivity from Egypt's ports to Piraeus, Egypt will become the multi-modal hub for a commercial corridor extending from East Africa to Eastern and Central Europe via the Eastern Mediterranean.

In December 2019, Egypt tasked the German firm Dornier Consulting to create comprehensive reform strategy for shifting Egypt's freight traffic from road to rail. The plan is expected to be delivered in early-mid 2021.⁶⁶ China's construction of a high-speed rail line from Egypt's Red Sea port of Sokhna to its Mediterranean port at Alexandria will accelerate the development of rail transportation as the major land component of an East Africa-Eastern Mediterranean corridor. The \$9 billion tender was awarded in September 2020 to a Sino-Egyptian consortium led by the China Civil Engineering Construction Corporation.⁶⁷ Although European firms such as Thales⁶⁸ and Siemens⁶⁹ have been involved with upgrading Egypt's rail system, China is playing the most strategic role in Egypt's transportation connectivity. Still, China has not developed a production base in Egypt anchored in manufacturing value chains to dominate the commercial landscape in Egypt despite its participation in the special economic zone created under Cairo's Sustainable Development Strategy: Vision 2030. There remains a great opportunity for Europe to assume a strategic leadership role in the development of the East Africa-to-Eastern Mediterranean corridor through EU incentivization of European businesses to opening of manufacturing plants in key sectors in Egypt. Despite the COVID19 pandemic, Egypt's Finance Ministry forecasts that the Egyptian economy will grow 3.3% in fiscal year 2020-21.⁷⁰ Egypt's large labor supply and consumer market, along with its ample energy resources, may make the eastern corridor the most attractive investment among the three trans-Mediterranean corridors.

Conclusions

On 9 March 2020, the European Commission and the High Representative of the Union issued a joint proposal for "a new comprehensive EU strategy with Africa," based on a program of 'five partnerships' for 1) green transition and energy access; 2) digital transformation; 3) sustainable growth and jobs; 4) peace and governance; and 5) migration and mobility.¹ Africa's leading foreign partners will be the countries that invest in infrastructure that is directly connected to Africa-to-Europe manufacturing value chains. For the European Union to realize its ambition to partner with Africa based on the five partnerships framework, the EU system must materialize its values-based approach through European investments in trans-Mediterranean connectivity that create local manufacturing that participates in European value chains.

In the absence of coherent European Union system policy to incentivize EU member states and European firms to cooperate in effectively partnering with North African nations, leading EU member states will partner with actors outside the union to create Africa-to-Europe corridors. Any space left by the European Union in the development of trans-Mediterranean connectivity will be filled by China, Russia, Turkey and the GCC States. The absence of EU partnerships with North African nations on a strategically significant scale will likely result in trans-Mediterranean connectivity that neither represents European values nor serves Europe's interests. The European Union's window of opportunity is now. The implementation of a robust partnership between the European Union and North Africa that produces Africa-to-Europe value chains will result in trans-regional architectures of commercial connectivity based on the values of the five partnerships framework that will operate for generations and improve the quality of life for the peoples of both continents.

¹ European Commission and High Representative of the Union for Foreign Affairs and Security Policy " Towards a comprehensive Strategy with Africa," *Joint Communication to the European Parliament and the Council* JOIN (2020) 4 final, 9 March 2020

RECOMMENDATIONS

- **Focus on Manufacturing Value Chains**

Corridors emerge only where the requisite large investments in port, rail, and road infrastructure are coupled with an industrial base anchored in a manufacturing value chains. European influence in trans-Mediterranean connectivity depends on investment in production facilities in North Africa that are connected to European manufacturing value chains.

- **Closer business coordination among EU member states and European Companies**

The EU system should incentivize closer coordination among member states and European firms to make investments on a strategically significant scale in transportation connectivity and in manufacturing facilities that will utilize that commercial connectivity in European manufacturing value chains.

- **Materialize EU Values (and Regulatory Systems) in Manufacturing Value Chains**

While EU values, often manifested through regulatory systems, are viewed by the Union as one of its primary contributions, these will be more readily accepted when adopted by European firms operating manufacturing production facilities in North Africa.

- **Incentivize European Electric Vehicle Manufacturing in Africa**

Automotive manufacturing is one of the key growth sectors for North Africa and trans-Mediterranean connectivity. Promote green transition through incentivizing European electric vehicle manufacturers to open production facilities in Morocco, Algeria, or Egypt to employ North Africans.

- **Incentivize Hydrogen production and transport facilities in Africa**

North African countries are expanding their power production capacity from renewable resources as well as their infrastructure for the storage and transport of liquified natural gas. Promote green transition through incentivizing European-African joint ventures in hydrogen production from renewable energy resources and the infrastructure for hydrogen storage and transport.

About the author

Prof. **Michaël Tanchum** teaches international relations of the Middle East and North Africa at the University of Navarra, Spain and is a senior fellow at the Austrian Institute for European and Security Studies (AIES). He also holds fellow positions at the Truman Research Institute for the Advancement of Peace, the Hebrew University, Israel, and at the Centre for Strategic Policy Implementation at Başkent University in Ankara, Turkey (Başkent-SAM). [@michaeltanchum](#)

Disclaimer: *The views expressed in this publication are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the official policy or position of the Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung or its Regional Program Political Dialogue South Mediterranean.*

¹ Robert Muggah and Katie Hill, "African cities will double in population by 2050. Here are 4 ways to make sure they thrive," *World Economic Forum*, 27 June 2018, <https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2018/06/Africa-urbanization-cities-double-population-2050-4%20ways-thrive/>

² From 2006 to 2018, Russia's trade with Africa grew by more than 300% and Turkey's by more than 200%, while the European Union's trade with Africa grew by 41%; N.A. "The new scramble for Africa," *The Economist*, 7 March 2019, <https://www.economist.com/leaders/2019/03/07/the-new-scramble-for-africa>

³ N.A. "The new scramble for Africa," *The Economist*, 7 March 2019, <https://www.economist.com/leaders/2019/03/07/the-new-scramble-for-africa>

⁴ N.A., "Morocco launches Africa's first high-speed train", *The Independent*, 3 December 2018, <https://www.independent.co.uk/morocco-launches-africas-first-high-speed-train/>

⁵ David Burroughs, "Tangier – Kénitra line meets expectations", *International Railway Journal*, 30 November 2019 https://www.railjournal.com/in_depth/tangier-kenitra-line

⁶ Tanger Med Special Agency, *Tanger Med*, <https://www.tangermed.ma/en/tanger-med-2-poursuite-de-dynamique-engagee/>

⁷ Max Schwerdtfeger, "PTI Insight: Morocco's maritime master plan", *Port Technology*, 8 April 2020, <https://www.porttechnology.org/news/pti-insight-moroccos-maritime-master-plan/>

⁸ China Merchants Group is a 40% shareholder in Tanger Med 2; N.A., "Chairman Li Jianhong Visits TANGER", *China Merchants Group*, 5 August 2017, https://www.cmhk.com/home/a/2017/h07/a34075_34173.shtml?1

⁹ Tanger Med Special Agency, *Tanger Med*.

¹⁰ Kawtar Ennaji, "PSA Kenitra Plant Officially Opens", *Morocco World News*, 20 June 2019, <https://www.morocoworldnews.com/2019/06/276284/psa-kenitra-plant-officially/>

¹¹ El Mehdi Berrada, "Morocco now has the largest capacity for shipping containers in the Mediterranean", *The Africa Report*, 7 August 2019, <https://www.theafricareport.com/16021/tanger-meds-rachid-houari-says-morocco-offers-the-largest-capacity-for-shipping-containers-in-the-mediterranean/>

¹² Lahcen Mokena, "Morocco's King Places Railway Project at Top of Priorities", *Asharq Al-Awsat*, 8 November 2019, <https://english.aawsat.com//home/article/1982166/morocco-s-king-places-railway-project-top-priorities>

¹³ N.A. "Morocco's 2040 Rail Strategy", ONCF, n.d., <https://www.oncf.ma/en/Development/Strategy/Morocco-s-2040-rail-strategy>

¹⁴ Lahssen Moqana, "Moroccan King, French President Inaugurate Al Boraq High Speed Train", *Asharq Al-Awsat*, 16 November 2018, <https://english.aawsat.com//home/article/1465551/moroccan-king-french-president-inaugurate-al-boraq-high-speed-train>

¹⁵ An analysis of GCC investments in Morocco is the topic of a separate forthcoming report by the author.

¹⁶ N.A., "European Union, Trade with Morocco", *European Commission: Directorate General for Trade*. https://webgate.ec.europa.eu/isdb_results/factsheets/country/details_morocco_en.pdf

¹⁷ N.A., "COUNTRY RISK OF MOROCCO: INTERNATIONAL TRADE", *Societe Generale*, June 2020, <https://import-export.societegenerale.fr/en/country/morocco/trade-country-risk#:~:text=Morocco's%20main%20trade%20partners%20are,the%20United%20States%20and%20Italy.>

¹⁸ N.A., "Morocco attracts automotive manufacturers and suppliers," *Oxford Business Group*, <https://oxfordbusinessgroup.com/analysis/driver%E2%80%99s-seat-automotive-manufacturers-and-suppliers-flock-kingdom>

¹⁹ Companies include: (Germany) Kromberg and Schubert (Germany) Valeo (France) Faurecia (France), Inergy Automotive System (France), Magnetti Marelli (Italy) COMSA EMTE (Spain) Clarton Horn (Spain) Processos industriales Del Sur (Spain) Deltrian (Belgium)

²⁰ Douglas A. Bolduc, "China's BYD plans EV plant in Morocco", *Automotive News Europe*, 9 December 2017 <https://europe.autonews.com/article/20171209/ANE/171209787/china-s-byd-plans-ev-plant-in-morocco>

²¹ N.A., "Morocco, China agree on financing for \$10 billion tech city", *The Arab Weekly*, 26/03/2017 <https://theArabweekly.com/morocco-china-agree-financing-10-billion-tech-city>

²² Linus Kemboi, "Morocco begins construction of new tech city in Tangier", *Construction Review Online*, 9 July 2019, <https://constructionreviewonline.com/2019/07/morocco-begins-construction-of-new-tech-city-in-tangier/>

²³ Ahmed Eljehtimi and Ulf Lessing, "Morocco hopes to attract \$10 billion in investment to new tech city", *Reuters*, 2 July, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-morocco-china/morocco-hopes-to-attract-10-billion-in-investment-to-new-tech-city-idUSKCN1TW3UF>

-
- ²⁴ Ali Abjiou, "BYD, le dossier du 3e constructeur traîne" [BYD, the third manufacturer's file is lagging behind], *L'Economiste*, 26 September 2019, <https://www.leconomiste.com/article/1050794-byd-le-dossier-du-3e-constructeur-traine>
- ²⁵ Nador West Med SA, *Nador West Med*, <http://www.nadorwestmed.ma/fr/accueil>
- ²⁶ Kasraoui, Safaa, "Morocco Secures Deal with Russian Development Bank to Build Oil Refinery", *Morocco World News*, 24 October, 2019, <https://www.morocoworldnews.com/2019/10/285222/morocco-deal-russia-veb-mya-energy-oil-refinery/>
- ²⁷ Domenico Palmiotti, Da luglio tornano i container di Yilport dopo cinque anni, *Il Sole 24 Ore*, 3 June 2020, <https://www.ilsole24ore.com/art/da-luglio-tornano-container-yilport-cinque-anni-ADaU2AV>
- ²⁸ N.A., "CEF support to Scandinavian-Mediterranean corridor," *European Commission*, February 2018, https://ec.europa.eu/inea/sites/inea/files/cefpub/201803_corridor_report_scanned_withcover_1_0.pdf
- ²⁹ N.A., "Investment in Italian Port Resumes," *PortStrategy*, 29 May 2020, <https://www.portstrategy.com/news101/world/europe/investment-in-italian-terminal-resumes>
- ³⁰ Julia Louppova, Yilport on the way to Italy, *port.today*, 6 August 2018, <https://port.today/yilport-develop-taranto-container-terminal/>
- ³¹ Janet Porter, "The Interview: Robert Yildirim," *Lloyd's List*, n.d., <https://lloydslist.maritimeintelligence.informa.com/LL1127615/The-Interview-Robert-Yildirim>
- ³² Mimmo Mazza, Da luglio a Taranto riparte il porto. Tornano le portacontainer con 2 approdi settimanali, *La Gazzetta del Mezzogiorno*, 29 June 2020, <https://www.lagazzettadelmezzogiorno.it/news/taranto/1230842/da-luglio-a-taranto-riparte-il-porto-tornano-le-portacontainer-con-2-approdi-settimanali.html>
- ³³ N.A., "Marsaxlokk-Malta," *Yilport Holding Inc.*, 2017, <https://www.yilport.com/en/ports/default/Marsaxlokk-Malta/121/0/0>
- ³⁴ N.A., Direction of Trade Statistics, International Monetary Fund, 2019
- ³⁵ Following Eni's successful development of the Berkine basin, Eni and Sonatrach's agreement for expanded cooperation is based the fast track development model applied at Berkine. N.A., "Our Work in Algeria," *Eni*, n.d., <https://www.eni.com/en-IT/global-presence/africa/algeria.html>
- ³⁶ N.A. Italian-Tunisian Elmed Interconnector Given Go-Ahead, *Industry Europe*, 9.05.2019, <https://industryeurope.com/italian-tunisian-elmed-interconnector-given-go-ahead/>
- ³⁷ N.A., Marché n. 5 - Lotto Est Autostrada Est-Ovest, *Anas international enterprise*, n.d., <https://www.anasinternational.com/it/algeria?layout=edit&id=29>; N.A., Algeria East West Highway, Lot East, *ITALCONSULT*, n.d., <http://www.italconsult.com/en/projects/algeria-east-west-highway-lot-east>
- ³⁸ Until Libya's security environment sufficiently stabilizes and the Tripoli-Ndjamena segment of the Trans-African Highway system's TAH-3 route is completed, the only option for creating a Europe-to-Africa commercial corridor through the Central Maghreb is via Algeria's segment of the Trans-Saharan Highway.
- ³⁹ N.A., "Defence Minister denies foreign military presence in Tunisia", *Agence Tunis Afrique Presse*, 11 June 2020, <https://www.tap.info.tn/en/Portal-Politics/12769501-defence-minister>
- ⁴⁰ Daily Sabah, "Tunisia signs deal to purchase armored vehicles by Turkey's BMC", *Daily Sabah*, 5 January 2020, <https://www.dailysabah.com/defense/2020/01/05/tunisia-signs-deal-to-purchase-armored-vehicles-by-turkeys-bmc>; Burak Ege Bekdil, "Turkey's TAI sells six Anka-S drones to Tunisia", *Defense News*, 16 March 2020, <https://www.defensenews.com/unmanned/2020/03/16/turkeys-tai-sells-six-anka-s-drones-to-tunisia/>
- ⁴¹ N.A., Direction of Trade Statistics, International Monetary Fund, 2019
- ⁴² Michaël Tanchum, "Turkey's String of Pearls: Turkey's Overseas Naval Installations Reconfigure the Security Architecture of Mediterranean-Red Sea Corridor," *AIES Fokus 4/2019*, Austrian Institute for European and Security Policy (AIES), 21 May 2019, <https://www.aies.at/publikationen/2019/fokus-19-04.php>
- ⁴³ N.A., "Amir's visit confirms Tunisia's distinguished ties with Qatar," *Gulf Times*, 25 February 2020, <https://m.gulf-times.com/story/656843/Amir-s-visit-confirms-Tunisia-s-distinguished-ties-with-Qatar>
- ⁴⁴ N.A., "Country Profile Tunisia," *Nordea*, July 2020, <https://www.nordeatrade.com/en/explore-new-market/tunisia/investment>
- ⁴⁵ Hichem Bezarti, "ECONOMIE Port en eaux profondes d'Enfidha : Début des travaux en septembre 2020," *La Presse*, 20 February 2020 <https://lapresse.tn/49232/port-en-eaux-profondes-denfidha-debut-des-travaux-en-septembre-2020/>
- ⁴⁶ Yilport already enjoys a relationship with Chinese shipping giant COSCO, see "COSCO and Yildirim in talks," *Ports Europe*, 20 September 2019, <https://www.portseurope.com/cosco-and-yildirim-in-talks/>. For media reports about China's possible acquisition of stakes in the the Taranto and Bizerte ports, see, among others,

Antonello Cassano, Taranto, la santa alleanza Turchia-Cina per il porto, *La Repubblica*, 29 September 2019, https://bari.repubblica.it/cronaca/2019/09/29/news/taranto_la_santa_alleanza_turchia-cina_per_il_porto-237228823/; PK Semler, "Great Game for control of strategic port," *Asia Times*, 13 March 2018, <https://asiatimes.com/2018/03/great-game-struggle-control-strategic-tunisian-port/>

⁴⁷ N.A. "Algerian East-West Expressway Project, *CITIC Construction*, n.d., http://construction.citic/en/content/details_47_2362.html

⁴⁸ Bonface, "China to construct mega sea port in Algeria," *Construction Review*, 5 April 2016, <https://constructionreviewonline.com/2016/01/china-construct-mega-sea-port-algeria/#:~:text=Algeria's%20Transport%20Ministry%2C%20China%20State.center%20transshipment%20port%20of%20Cherchell.>

⁴⁹ N.A., "Algeria ratifies BRI agreement with China," *Xinhua*, 10 July 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-07/10/c_138212879.htm

⁵⁰ N.A., "Algeria, China ink economic and technical cooperation agreement," *APS*, 11 October 2020 <http://www.aps.dz/en/economy/36083-algeria-china-inks-economic-and-technical-cooperation-agreement>

⁵¹ N.A., "Infrastrutture: Tanchum (Aies) a "Nova", porto di Hamdania progetto win-win per Algeria e Cina," *Agenzia Nova*, 7 October 2020, <https://www.agenzianova.com/a/5f7d82ada87644.05066204/3131170/2020-10-07/infrastrutture-tanchum-aies-a-nova-porto-di-hamdania-progetto-win-win-per-algeria-e-cina/linked>

⁵² Michaël Tanchum, "Egypt's Prospects as an Energy Export Hub Across Three Continents," Istituto per gli Studi di Politica Internazionale (ISPI), 24 September 2020, <https://www.ispionline.it/en/publicazione/egypts-prospects-energy-export-hub-across-three-continents-27408>

⁵³ N.A., "COSCO SHIPPING Lines Transportation Rail," *COSCO SHIPPING*, n.d., <https://www.coscoshipping.gr/rail/>

⁵⁴ N.A., "Alexandria Port Authority", Alexandria Port Authority, n.d., <http://apa.gov.eg/en/>

⁵⁵ Turloch Mooney, "Hutchison buys stake in Egypt terminal operator", *JOC*, 9 March 2016, https://www.joc.com/port-news/terminal-operators/hutchison-port-holdings/hph-buys-stake-egypt-terminal-operator_20160309.html

⁵⁶ N.A., "Sisi witnesses signing of MoU in Abu Qir Port," *Egypt Today*, 7 August 2019, <https://www.egypttoday.com/Article/1/73665/Sisi-witnesses-signing-of-MoU-in-Abu-Qir-Port;>

N.A. "Hutchison Ports and Egyptian navy in \$730m box terminal development," *The Loadstar*, 28 August 2020, <https://theloadstar.com/hutchison-ports-announces-us730-million-investment-in-collaboration-with-egyptian-navy-to-develop-new-container-terminal/>

⁵⁷ N.A., "Public and private initiatives boost efficiency of Egypt's transport network," *Oxford Business Group*, n.d., <https://oxfordbusinessgroup.com/overview/priority-works-public-and-private-initiatives-are-set-enhance-infrastructure-and-boost-efficiency>; N.A., "General Information," *Suez Canal Container Terminal*, n.d., <https://scct.com.eg/general-information/>

⁵⁸ N.A., "Spotlight: China, Egypt join hands to write new chapter of Suez Canal development", *Xinhua*, 18 November 2019, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-11/18/c_138563688.htm

⁵⁹ Noha El Tawil, "Putin ratifies 'Comprehensive Strategic Partnership' with Egypt," *Egypt Today*, 3 August 2019, <https://www.egypttoday.com/Article/2/73479/Putin-ratifies-%E2%80%99Comprehensive-Strategic-Partnership%E2%80%99-with-Egypt>

⁶⁰ Youssef Hamza, "Russia and Egypt grow closer as Kremlin asserts regional influence," *The National*, 21 October 2018, <https://www.thenational.ae/world/mena/russia-and-egypt-grow-closer-as-kremlin-asserts-regional-influence-1.782848>

⁶¹ Mohamed Maher, "How Russia Challenges the United States' Investment in Egypt," *Fikra Forum - The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, 11 December 2018, <https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/fikraforum/view/how-russia-increasingly-challenges-the-united-states-investment-in-egypt>

⁶² Mohamed Abdel Meguid "Ain Sokhna Port to open 2nd basin within few months: SCZone Chair," *Daily Egypt*, 2 September 2020, <https://dailynewsegypt.com/2020/09/02/ain-sokhna-port-to-open-2nd-basin-within-few-months-sczone-chair/>

⁶³ N.A., "CMA CGM JEDDEX service update," *AJOT*, 23 June 2020, <https://ajot.com/news/cma-cgm-jeddex-service-update>

⁶⁴ Khalid Abdelaziz, "Saudi Arabia, UAE to send \$3 billion in aid to Sudan," *Reuters*, 21 April 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-sudan-protests/saudi-arabia-uae-to-send-3-billion-in-aid-to-sudan-idUSKCN1RXODG>

⁶⁵ N.A., "Egypt, Sudan sign railway cooperation document", Egypt Today, 25 October, 2020,

<https://www.egypttoday.com/Article/3/93495/Egypt-Sudan-sign-railway-cooperation-document>

⁶⁶ N.A., "Business Line Mobility advising Egyptian National Railways", Dornier Consulting, 3 December, 2019,

<https://www.dornier-consulting.com/en/business-line-mobility-advising-egyptian-national-railways/>

⁶⁷ N.A. "Egyptian-Chinese consortium wins bid to construct Egypt's first electric high-speed rail," *Egypt Independent*, 5 September 2020, <https://egyptindependent.com/egyptian-chinese-consortium-wins-bid-to-construct-egypts-first-electric-high-speed-rail/>

⁶⁸ N.A., "Egypt National Railways Relies on Thales to Modernise and Cybersecure Railway Network", Thales Group, 16 November, 2017, <https://www.thalesgroup.com/en/worldwide/press-release/egypt-national-railways-relies-thales-modernise-and-cybersecure-railway>

⁶⁹ Barrow, Keith, "ENR awards Cairo-Benha resignalling contract", *International Rail Journal*, 19 April, 2018, <https://www.railjournal.com/signalling/enr-awards-cairo-benha-resignalling-contract/>

⁷⁰ N.A. "UPDATE 2-Egypt expects 3.3% economic growth in 2020/21 fiscal year," *Reuters*, 9 November 2020, <https://uk.reuters.com/article/egypt-economy/update-2-egypt-expects-3-3-economic-growth-in-2020-21-fiscal-year-idUKL8N2HV7I0>

Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung e. V.

Thomas Volk

Director

Regional Program Political Dialogue South Mediterranean

Tunis, Tunisia

www.kas.de/poldimed

thomas.volk@kas.de



The text of this publication is published under a Creative Commons license: "Creative Commons Attribution- Share Alike 4.0 international" (CC BY-SA 4.0), <https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/4.0/legalcode>